


[bookmark: _GoBack]REGULAR MEETING
OF THE COUNCIL OF THE
CITY OF VADNAIS HEIGHTS
APRIL 17, 2018

The regular meeting of the Council of the City of Vadnais Heights was held on the above date and called to order by Mayor Fletcher at 7:01 p.m. 
ROLL CALL
Upon roll call, the following members were present: Mayor Bob Fletcher, Councilmembers Craig Johnson, Heidi Gunderson, Terry Nyblom and Greg Urban.
The following member was absent: None.
Also present were:  Kevin Watson, City Administrator, Mark Graham, City Engineer; Caroline Bell Beckman, City Attorney; Peggy Aho, Deputy City Clerk; and Jeff Melcoch, Cable Producer.
Fletcher introduced Boy Scout Conor Cooper and asked him to salute the flag while everyone present stood and said the Pledge of Allegiance.
City Administrator Kevin Watson provided several announcements.  
APPROVAL OF AMENDED AGENDA
Upon motion by Johnson, seconded by Gunderson, it was
18-04-72	“RESOLVED, that the agenda for the April 17, 2018 Council Meeting be approved as amended and presented.”  
Ayes – 5		Nays – 0
The resolution was adopted.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A. April 3, 2018 Workshop Meeting

Upon motion by Gunderson, seconded by Johnson, it was
18-04-73	“RESOLVED, to approve the April 3, 2018 Workshop Meeting Minutes as presented.”
			Ayes – 4		Nays – 0	Abstain – 1 (Nyblom)		
The resolution was adopted.



B. April 3, 2018 Regular Meeting

Upon motion by Johnson, seconded by Urban, it was
18-04-74	“RESOLVED, to approve the April 3, 2018, Regular Meeting Minutes as presented.”
			Ayes – 4		Nays – 0	Abstain – 1 (Nyblom)		
The resolution was adopted.
APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA
Upon motion by Nyblom, seconded by Gunderson, it was
18-04-75	“RESOLVED, that the Consent Agenda items for the April 17, 2018, meeting be approved as follows:
A. Approve Claims #75967 Through #76017 and Electronic Claims #1212 Through #1217 for Payment
B. Accept and Acknowledge 2018 Heritage Days Grant/Donations
C. Approve Final Payment to Alpha Video for Council Chambers A/V Upgrade
D. Approve Dates for the 2018 Employee Picnic and Annual Holiday Recognition Event”
Ayes – 5		Nays – 0 
The resolution was adopted.
OPEN TO THE PUBLIC:  None.
PRESENTATIONS:  Proclamation for Volunteer Week.
Volunteers Audrey McGladdery, Brooke Johnson, Kathy Hellen, Conor Cooper and Carson Cooper came forward to receive recognition from the Council for their Volunteer work.  Administrator Watson read the proposed Proclamation for Volunteer Week. Nyblom made a recommendation that the second Resolving Clause be amended to read: “FURTHER BE IT RESOLVED THAT this Resolution was passed by majority of the unanimously by the City Council for the City of Vadnais Heights on April 17, 2018.” 
Upon motion by Gunderson, seconded by Johnson, it was
18-04-76	“RESOLVED, that the Council proclaims that the week of April 15 – 22, 2018, is hereby recognized as National Volunteer Week in the City of Vadnais Heights.”
			Ayes - 5		Nays – 0
	The resolution was adopted.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:  None
OLD BUSINESS:  
A. Approve Utility Connection Service Agreement within County Road E to Serve Gem lake Villas of Gem Lake – 30 Lot Residential Development

City Engineer Graham noted that this item was first discussed at a workshop meeting in January 2018. Staff have been working with representatives of Gem Lake on the agreement to bring water to an area of Gem Lake that includes 30 homes and that staff recommend approval of the Agreement.  Councilmember Nyblom asked if the City had asked Gem Lake why they are not considering their own water supply for this area.  Graham said that Gem Lake has a water main on the other side of Hwy 61 but not on the side of the highway that the development is located.  Nyblom asked why they don’t put in their own well to service their needs.  Graham replied that he does not know.  Nyblom said he doesn’t have a problem helping a neighbor for a short period, but down the road, in the future, they have a lot of land in Gem Lake that is not developed and they will need additional water and sewer. Mayor Fletcher asked if it is fair to say that the aquifer we pump water out of runs under Gem Lake. Graham replied yes. There will be a water meter at the connection point and that will be monitored by the City for billing purposes. 

Upon motion by Urban, seconded by Johnson, it was

18-04-76	“RESOLVED, that the Council approves the Utility Connection Service Agreement to provide sanitary sewer and water main services to 30 lot residential development on the north side of County Road E as presented, and authorizes the Mayor and the City Administrator to execute the Agreement, and deposit the collected fee into the appropriate sanitary sewer and water accounts.”
Ayes – 4	Nays – 1 (Nyblom)
The resolution was adopted.
NEW BUSINESS 
A. Lawful Gambling Ordinance Discussion

City Attorney Bell Beckman said that she has been working on the City’s current ordinance on gambling following a discussion with City Administrator Kevin Watson. Bell Beckman said that the League developed a model in 2017 and she took that model and incorporated some of the City’s items that are unique for to the City Vadnais Heights current version. She gave an overview of the draft Ordinance. 

Bell Beckman said that Section 127.030, Law Enforcement and Administrative Costs, shown on page 1, is what is recommended by the League in their model which does impose the 3% tax.  The City’s current codes says the City may review it every year and determine whether it wants to impose the tax. She said that she left that language in and said that if the City chooses to use Section 127.030 it will impact Section 127.130, Local Gambling Tax, on page 5, which talks about the administration of the tax and filing tax reports.  She said that if, after 2019, the City decides it wants to impose the tax, which the City Code allows, then the Council would want to address some of the language in the Code regarding local gambling tax.  She suggested perhaps adding language at this time that says if the City in the future decides to impose the tax and add the reporting requirements in.

Bell Beckman said that on Section 237.080, paragraph 7, subparagraphs iv, v and vi on Page 2, should probably be in their own section dealing with premise permits.  She noted that the City can allow more than one premise permit in the City. Mayor Fletcher asked if the City can then also restrict the number of premise permits to 1.  Bell Beckman responded yes.  City Administrator Watson said that the City could also limit the number of establishments in the City that can have lawful gambling, and could also limit how many each organization can have.  Fletcher asked if the City would have the ability to limit the number of premise permits an organization can have.  Bell Beckman responded yes.  She said the Council needs to discuss the number of premise permits and gambling permits.  

Bell Beckman said that another section in the Ordinance that is unique to the City of Vadnais Heights is the designated trade area in Section 127.150, Designated Trade Area, on Page 6. She stated that this draft of the Ordinance shows two alternates. Alternate 2 is the City’s current provision, however, their auditor recommends Alternate 1. Fletcher noted that he had had a conversation with the state gambling staff and they would prefer the City outline its trade area.

Bell Beckman said that on the bottom of page 6, yellow highlighted text shows language currently in City Code that she added into the new model.  

Bell Beckman said that once they get the draft ordinance cleaned up and get additional feedback from the Council, her and her staff will clean it up and bring back for discussion at the next workshop.  

Councilmember Terry Nyblom noted that the reason he requested that the Council have a discussion on the City’s gambling code is to make sure the code is updated and current with state law and also in an attempt to retain charitable dollars in our City to help and serve less fortunate folks. He said that for the past 25 years or so, local Vadnais Heights organizations have raised an astronomical amount of charitable funds and supported hundreds of various causes.  He said that his goal includes an effort to retain charitable dollars within the City to help protect the health and safety of less fortunate in our community.  He said the City needs a better understanding of the inconsistency issue with its monthly reporting forms and also any inconsistency with receipt of revenue from the organizations operating in our City. He said that obtaining feedback from other local organizations in the City is very important. Nyblom asked if the City should restrict the number of sites an organization can have in the City. Fletcher asked if Nyblom had any recommendations for the Council to consider at this meeting.  Nyblom said that state statutes restricts the City as to what it can and cannot do as it relates to trying to retain some of the money that is going to be lost or already has been lost.  He said that he would support changing the code to say that 100% of the charitable dollars generated in the City will be spent in our trade area but that any organization can request a departure from that limit.  Fletcher noted that the Lions Club has had issues trying to figure out how it can send money to its national.  Fletcher suggested that the City could have the regulation but then grant variances as they apply. 

Nyblom said that certain organizations are making an effort to move into other communities and offer charitable gambling.  He said that perhaps the code could say that an organization could only have one or two sites within the City.  Fletcher asked the City Attorney if the City can say that 100% has to be spent within the trade area. Bell Beckman replied that Alternate 1 on Page 6 in Section 127.150 that reads: Each organization licensed to conduct gambling within the City shall expend one hundred percent (100%) of its lawful purpose expenditures on lawful purposes conducted within the City’s trade area”, is language that the auditor is recommending.  Bell Beckman stated that the continuous cities in our trade area are Gem Lake White Bear Lake, White Bear Lake Township, Little Canada, Shoreview and North Oaks.  

Councilmember Gunderson asked if the reporting forms are generated by the State Gambling Board or is it a City form and if there is inconsistencies are the City’s forms out of compliance or do we perhaps need more education on how to fill them out.  Nyblom responded that some are from the state, and the City has two forms that are simplified. He agreed that education is probably a good place to start to say what is expected and what they need to do.  

Tom Barrett, Executive Director of the Minnesota State Gambling Control Board, said that what he is hearing from the Council is not unique to the City.  He said that the Gambling Control Board has been meeting with the League of Minnesota Cities as the new gambling ordinance model is being drafted.  He said that the State is working really hard to simplify the forms. 

Barrett said that the State would like to see that cities define the cities in their trade areas.  Law stipulates that the city must define the city and trade area.  Fletcher asked if a city can restrict how many locations any nonprofit can have and, if so, can a change in the number allowed be made mid-year.  Bell Beckman said that there is case law that says you have a vested property interest in a gambling permit, she believes they would be grandfathered in.  Barrett said he would agree with that. A bar owner can give a charity 30 days to vacate and the charity can also give 30 day notice of vacating.  Fletcher asked whose authority it is it say how the gambling proceeds are distributed, split up or spent.  Barrett said that state law requires the local units of government to require how and where they can be spent. 

Fletcher asked if the Council can bring some resolution to this issue within the next couple of months and then look at revisiting it every two years or so.  Fletcher asked that Councilmembers get their notes/comments written up and sent to the City Attorney as soon as possible so that the Council can continue to discuss the ordinance at a Workshop meeting sometime during the next couple months.  Nyblom asked that the discussion continue at the May 1st Workshop.  

Nyblom said as it relates to the City’s current code we have the option to impose a 3% fee to be used to investigate and perform a compliance review.  Bell Beckman said that action on the 3% local gambling tax would need to be done by resolution and proper notice given to people that would be affected by it, and then it would apply to all organizations.  Johnson asked how much the City would get with a 3% fee, and how much an audit would cost.  Fletcher asked that staff come back with the figures for the Workshop.

B. Consider Setting Tuesday, May 3, 2018 Workshop and Agenda

City Administrator, Kevin Watson, reviewed a list of potential May 3, 2018 Workshop agenda items which included: gambling code discussion and discussion about public works equipment.
COUNCIL AND DEPARTMENT REPORTS
City Engineer Graham noted that he and Finance Director Sundberg have been looking at the data collected on the water use in the City over that past few years. The City reports the same as the state does. The way those figures are used by the DNR are much different than they’ve ever used them in the past.  The 75 gallon per person in residential area is just a general rule of thumb.  The calculation done by the DNR had our number much higher.  After looking at the numbers, he and Sundberg think the City’s gallons per person number may be in the high 60’s.  The numbers are based on what the City bills its residents.  City Administrator Watson said that when they looked at the numbers that Graham was using for the reporting, staff were using a population number that wasn’t up to date, and when using a more accurate population number and actual water pump usage for residents the City’s residential per capita number is around 69 gallons per person.  Mayor Fletcher said that the Council will move ahead with larger discussion on water usage and metering.  

City Attorney Bell Becker said that she had nothing to report.

Councilmember Gunderson said happy birthday to Kevin.  She also said that the waffle breakfast was a fantastic event. The Commons was a great facility to have it at. Thanks to the volunteers and the Lions.  
Councilmember Nyblom echoed what Councilmember Gunderson said, and said that the Lion’s Club was very appreciative of Woody’s Rebar and their sponsorship of the event.  
Councilmember Urban said that he had nothing to report.
Councilmember Johnson said that he had nothing to report.
City Administrator Watson said kudos to the Public Works Department for the snow plowing done during the last storm.  He also reminded the Council that the Midwest ENT is having a groundbreaking ceremony the week of April 23rd.  Mayor Fletcher asked for a volunteer from the Council to represent the City at the groundbreaking.  Councilmember Gunderson volunteered.  
Upon motion by Johnson, the meeting adjourned at 8:24 p.m. and go into Closed Session to discuss the McCullough vs. Vadnais Heights litigation.
							Respectfully submitted,

							________________________________ 
							Kevin Watson, City Administrator
ATTEST:

______________________________________ 
Bob Fletcher, Mayor



